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time and had surveyed several small side passages further up the 
cave, but none of these went a great distance. 

the following day Jason headed into the water with a section 
of 8 mm rope. Following my line he surfaced and removed his 
drysuit. More flexible and without the fear of damaging the suit, 
he was able to climb higher up and used the rope to protect his 
route down, however ultimately the cave closed down and no 
other dry routes could be found here. Whilst the diving wasn’t 
going according to plan, the passage at the back of the sump 9 
chamber did yield some results. the passage the four of us ex-
plored that day, which was named so Long and thanks for all 
the Fish, was a dry high-level route with several junctions and a 
pitch that dropped back down into adams avenue.

We’d now had several days of diving, but we’d still not 
located the main way forward in the sump. so we decided to 
try a new tactic. diving together, Mallinson would follow his 
old line down and lay a new line along the left hand wall, and i 
would follow my line down the right hand wall, and by staying 
in sight of each other we’d surely locate the missing underwater 
tunnel. on the way to the sump some of the pools we passed ap-
peared much deeper than expected, and once down in the main 
streamway our suspicions were confirmed. The water levels had 
risen considerably, though it was still judged safe to continue. 
the only place where we might get trapped was in the sump 9 
chamber, but the new so Long and thanks for all the Fish route 
would give us a way out.

underwater using our combined tactics, sure enough at –45 
m Jason found a tunnel heading off. a large erosion feature un-
derwater told him that a significant water flow entered, and he 
swam off into the unknown. i saw him disappear and laid a line 
over to where he’d been before following after him. after 150 
m or so and down at –60 m I still hadn’t caught up, but figured 
i could be more useful surveying, so turned round and began to 
take readings as i headed out. as i decompressed on the route 
out Jason caught up with me, and i could see he was surveying 
as well. Back at –6 m completing our final stops, he waved me 
over and began gesticulating at something between the rocks. 
Following his gaze i could see a small scorpion sitting on top of 
a rock with its pincers in the air. Jason moved towards it and it 
reacted by trying to nip at his fingers. It was clearly alive, quite 
happy living in the sump pool, and irritated at being disturbed. 
Whilst Jason and i were playing with our underwater scorpion, 
rich, Jon, and Mirek had completed the survey of  so Long and 
thanks for all the Fish and now pushed on into the Long dark 
tea-time of the soul, which had been mapped for 400 m and 
was still continuing.

We were pleased that we’d found the way on underwater, but 
now we only had one more day of diving left. so we restocked 
back at camp and carried more supplies down to the sump. at 
the same time the rest of the exploration team had found what 
sounded like a very exciting lead. i was in two minds about whether 
to prioritise the dry exploration over the diving. i compromised 


